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Research Update:

Switzerland's Republic and Canton of Geneva
Affirmed At 'AA-' On Very Strong Economy And
Good Management; Outlook Stable

Overview

• We believe the Republic and Canton of Geneva in Switzerland has a very
strong economy and positive financial management.

• We are affirming our 'AA-' rating on Geneva Canton.
• The stable outlook reflects our expectation that Geneva Canton will limit
its deficit after capital accounts and debt accumulation over 2014-2016.

Rating Action

On June 6, 2014, Standard & Poor's Ratings Services affirmed its 'AA-'
long-term issuer credit rating on Switzerland's Republic and Canton of Geneva
(Geneva Canton). The outlook remains stable.

Rationale

The rating reflects our view of the "predictable and supportive" institutional
framework for Swiss cantons, under our methodology for rating international
local and regional governments. We also take into account Geneva Canton's
wealthy economy and its "positive" financial management as our criteria define
the terms.

The rating is constrained by the canton's heavy debt burden and sizable
unfunded pension liabilities. The rating also incorporates our view of Geneva
Canton's liquidity as "neutral" for the rating, and its fair budgetary
performance. We also take into account the canton's average budgetary
flexibility and moderate contingent liabilities.

Geneva Canton benefits from a wealthy economy, with very high GDP per capita
by international standards, at Swiss franc (CHF) 105,335 ($112,000) in 2013.
This fuels the canton's budget, as locally collected tax revenues make up the
bulk of operating revenues (78% in 2013). Although these taxes are partly
sensitive to economic cycles and display some degree of concentration, they
are mostly levied on individuals, which we believe limits volatility. While
Geneva Canton's economic growth has outperformed the Swiss national average
over recent years, we believe medium-term risks could stem from the large size
of its financial sector and increasing international pressure to reduce tax
advantages granted to holding companies in Switzerland. In that context, the
federal government has stated its intention to reform the current cantonal
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lump sum taxation system for international companies. We understand that this
could affect Geneva Canton's finances, leading to a reduction in revenues that
could reach CHF500 million. We understand this reform might be implemented
from 2018; we do not include it in our projections at this stage because we do
not have a clear view on its potential impact on Geneva Canton, including
potential compensation from the Swiss Confederation. Given our view of a
"predictable and supportive" institutional framework for Swiss cantons, we
would expect this reform to be implemented progressively and to be negotiated
with cantons, notably as regards financial compensation from the Swiss
Confederation for cantons' tax cuts.

In light of this challenge, we expect that the new cantonal executive, in
place since the November 2013 elections, will renew its commitment to
controlling operating expenditure and debt. This, combined with the canton's
high transparency and prudent debt and liquidity management, contributes to
our "positive" view of the canton's financial management.

Under our base-case scenario, we expect Geneva Canton's operating margin to
decrease to 2.9% in 2014 (from 4.4% in 2013), essentially because of sluggish
operating revenues, as the canton benefited in 2013 from significant tax
recognition from previous years. Starting in 2015, however, we expect a
stabilization of the operating margin at 2.2%, notably thanks to an
increasingly tight grip over operating expenditure, as the canton more closely
controls its personnel expenditure and individual allowances. We forecast 1.7%
growth on average over 2014-2016, versus 2.1% in our December 2013 base case.

Capital expenditure (capex) peaked in 2013 at CHF1.2 billion, including a
CHF549 million cash injection into its public pension fund. We expect capex to
remain significant in 2014, at CHF829 million (including another cash
injection to the public pension fund, of CHF179 million), and then to slightly
decrease to CHF740 million over 2015-2016. In the context of a decreasing
operating margin, this adjustment in capex should enable Geneva Canton to
stabilize its deficit after capital accounts at 6% of total revenues, or a
higher level than the 4% we forecast in December 2013.

As a result of these deficits after capital accounts and, to a lesser extent,
of working capital needs, we project that tax-supported debt will increase
further to 173% of operating revenues at year-end 2016, from an already high
152% at year-end 2013. Geneva Canton also records high unfunded pension
liabilities, representing 105% of the canton's operating revenues at year-end
2013, and we expect these liabilities to remain sizable in the coming years,
despite the positive impact of the cash injections. We consider that Geneva
Canton has quite large contingent liabilities, including Banque Cantonale de
Geneve (A+/Stable/A-1), of which the canton remains the largest shareholder.
Risks associated with these contingent liabilities are, however, moderate, in
our view.

In our view, the canton's budgetary flexibility is average. Capex will account
for a limited 9% of total expenditure over 2014-2016. Meanwhile, operating
expenditure is largely rigid, mostly consisting of personnel, social aid, and
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allowances and transfers for healthcare and public transport. Like all Swiss
cantons, Geneva Canton has extensive legal flexibility in setting personal
income and corporate profit tax rates, but we regard its revenue-raising
flexibility as low, because tax hikes are subject to popular referendum and,
given the nature of the corporates it hosts, Geneva Canton is particularly
sensitive to global tax competition.

Liquidity

We assess Geneva Canton's liquidity as "neutral," according to our criteria.
This reflects our expectation that the canton's average available amounts on
its bank lines will cover more than 70% of its debt service over the next 12
months. It also reflects our view of Geneva Canton's strong access to external
liquidity, particularly its regular access to capital markets and sizable
treasury facilities. Geneva Canton currently benefits from extensive
short-term facilities, comprising CHF0.89 billion of contracted bank lines
(with five counterparties) and CHF2.5 billion of liquidity lines, which are
not formally contracted but generally available, with various public sector
entities and Swiss and international banks.

Outlook

The stable outlook reflects our base-case expectation that Geneva Canton will
maintain fair budgetary performance over 2014-2016 and contain its debt
accumulation over the period.

In our upside scenario, we could consider a positive rating action if Geneva
Canton structurally improved its budgetary performance so that it could both
enhance its liquidity position and stabilize its debt burden.

In our downside scenario, we could consider lowering the rating if the canton
recorded structurally increasing deficits after capital accounts, prompting
increased debt accumulation, which could lead us to revise downward our
assessment of Geneva Canton's financial management.

However, we view both our upside and downside scenarios as very unlikely at
this stage.

Published Rating Factor Scores

Table 1

Republic and Canton of Geneva Summary Of Published Rating Factor Scores*

Rating factor Score

Institutional framework Predictable and supportive

Financial management Positive

Liquidity Neutral
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Table 1

Republic and Canton of Geneva Summary Of Published Rating Factor Scores* (cont.)

*Standard & Poor's ratings on local and regional governments are based on, among other things, a scoring system that covers eight main rating

factors, as further explained in our criteria (see below). We publish our scores for the three rating factors above.

Key Statistics

Table 2

Republic and Canton of Geneva--Financial Statistics

--Financial year ending Dec. 31--

(Mil. CHF) 2012 2013 2014bc 2015bc 2016bc

Operating revenues 7,842 7,796 7,798 7,871 8,020

-Operating expenditures 7,268 7,453 7,570 7,695 7,846

=Operating balance 575 343 228 176 174

Operating balance (% of adj. operating revenues) 7.3 4.4 2.9 2.2 2.2

+Capital revenues 42 82 66 63 86

-Capital expenditures 718 1,215 829 720 760

Balance after capital accounts (101) (790) (535) (481) (500)

Balance after capital accounts (% of adj. total revenues) (1.3) (10.0) (6.8) (6.1) (6.2)

-Debt repaid 1,047 1,061 853 600 700

+Gross borrowings 1,711 1,933 1,388 1,081 1,200

=Balance after borrowings 563 82 0 0 0

Direct debt (outstanding at year-end) 11,867 12,741 13,719 14,401 15,001

Direct debt (% of operating revenues) 151.0 163.0 176.0 183.0 187.0

Tax-supported debt (outstanding at year-end) 12,568 13,370 14,357 15,047 15,656

Tax-supported debt (% of consolidated operating revenues) 143.0 152.0 163.0 169.0 173.0

Interest (% of operating revenues) 3.1 2.9 3.3 3.5 3.6

Debt service (% of operating revenues) 16.4 16.5 14.0 11.0 12.0

Source: 2012-2013 accounts adjusted by Standard & Poor's. bc--Standard & Poor's forecast, base-case scenario. CHF--Swiss francs.

Table 3

Republic and Canton of Geneva--Economic Statistics

--Financial year ended Dec. 31--

2009 2010 2011 2012 2013

Population (on Jan. 1) 457,628 463,919 466,918 470,512 476,006

Unemployment rate at year-end (%) 7.2 6.5 5.4 5.3 5.6

GDP (nominal) per capita (CHF) 100,857 104,166 103,495 104,018 105,335

Real GDP growth (%) (3.4) 4.1 0.3 1.5 2.3

CHF--Swiss francs. Source: Swiss Statistics Office, OCSTAT.

Key Sovereign Statistics

• Ratings On Swiss Confederation Affirmed At 'AAA/A-1+'; Outlook Stable,
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May 23, 2014

Related Criteria And Research

Related Criteria

• Methodology For Rating International Local And Regional Governments,
Sept. 20, 2010

• Methodology And Assumptions For Analyzing The Liquidity Of Non-U.S. Local
And Regional Governments And Related Entities And For Rating Their
Commercial Paper Programs, Oct. 15, 2009

• Methodology And Assumptions: Analyzing The Impact Of Unfunded Pension
Liabilities On The Credit Quality Of International Local And Regional
Governments, July 31, 2009

Related Research

• Institutional Framework Assessments For International Local And Regional
Governments, Jan. 13, 2014

• International Local And Regional Governments Default And Transition
Study: 2012 Saw Defaults Spike, March 28, 2013

In accordance with our relevant policies and procedures, the Rating Committee
was composed of analysts that are qualified to vote in the committee, with
sufficient experience to convey the appropriate level of knowledge and
understanding of the methodology applicable (see 'Related Criteria And
Research'). At the onset of the committee, the chair confirmed that the
information provided to the Rating Committee by the primary analyst had been
distributed in a timely manner and was sufficient for Committee members to
make an informed decision.

After the primary analyst gave opening remarks and explained the
recommendation, the Committee discussed key rating factors and critical issues
in accordance with the relevant criteria. Qualitative and quantitative risk
factors were considered and discussed, looking at track-record and forecasts.
The chair ensured every voting member was given the opportunity to articulate
his/her opinion. The chair or designee reviewed the draft report to ensure
consistency with the Committee decision. The views and the decision of the
rating committee are summarized in the above rationale and outlook.

Ratings List

Ratings Affirmed

Geneva (Republic and Canton of)
Issuer Credit Rating AA-/Stable/--
Senior Unsecured AA-
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Additional Contact:

International Public Finance Ratings Europe; PublicFinanceEurope@standardandpoors.com

Complete ratings information is available to subscribers of RatingsDirect at
www.globalcreditportal.com and at spcapitaliq.com. All ratings affected by
this rating action can be found on Standard & Poor's public Web site at
www.standardandpoors.com. Use the Ratings search box located in the left
column. Alternatively, call one of the following Standard & Poor's numbers:
Client Support Europe (44) 20-7176-7176; London Press Office (44)
20-7176-3605; Paris (33) 1-4420-6708; Frankfurt (49) 69-33-999-225; Stockholm
(46) 8-440-5914; or Moscow 7 (495) 783-4009.
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